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Telling the story of Jesus Christ’s final days 
from the point of view of Judas Iscariot, 
Jesus Christ Superstar was performed in 
Lincoln Cathedral as part of the city’s Magna 
Carta 800 celebrations, commemorating the 
800th anniversary of the sealing of Magna 
Carta - one original copy of which is owned 
by Lincoln Cathedral and was on display at 
Lincoln Castle during the show’s run.
	 While	on	a	sabbatical	from	his	day	job	as	a	
Head	of	Sound	for	Cirque	du	Soleil,	Glen	Beckley	
received	the	call	from	hire	company	Wigwam	
Acoustics	to	act	as	Sound	Designer	and	Engineer	
for	the	production,	resuming	a	relationship	that	
was	forged	on	the	musical	theatre	circuit	17	
years	previously.	While	Lincoln	Cathedral	served	
as	a	draw	for	Beckley,	its	sonorous	nave	also	
presented	something	of	a	gauntlet	to	run	before	
he	could	begin	to	think	about	designing	the	
show.	
	 He	said:	“The	venue	drove	a	lot	of	the	
decisions	really.	It’s	an	incredibly	impressive	
structure.	The	first	thing	I	asked	was	what	they	
were	planning	to	do	with	the	band.	They	hadn’t	
decided,	so	I	suggested	trying	to	silence	them.	
I	thought	that	if	we	could	remove	them	from	
the	equation	acoustically	then	we	might	have	a	
fighting	chance.”	
	 The	decision	was	made	to	place	the	

orchestra	behind	and	underneath	FOH,	which	
was	at	the	opposite	end	of	the	cathedral	nave	
from	the	main	stage,	at	the	back	of	a	raised	
seating	stand.	This	structure	gave	Beckley	
and	his	team	a	roof	and	walls	to	adapt	into	
isolation	booths	for	the	musicians.	These	booths	
were	reserved	for	anything	that	couldn’t	be	
reproduced	electronically,	such	as	woodwind	
and	percussion,	and	everything	else	was	routed	
through	a	DI	-	including	the	drummer,	who	was	
using	a	Roland	TD-30KV	V-Pro	Series	electric	
drum	kit.	
	 With	the	band	under	control,	Beckley	
needed	to	find	a	way	of	having	multiple	audio	
sources	around	the	audience	so	that	he	never	
had	to	work	with	deafening	volumes	and	the	
associated	difficulties.	
	 “We	achieved	this	by	having	loudspeakers	
placed	at	every	pillar	position	down	the	length	
of	the	building	and	had	them	on	delays.	This	
way	we	could	minimise	the	impact	of	the	room.”
	 Another	issue	for	Beckley	was	the	fact	that	
the	show	was	designed	to	be	an	immersive	
experience.	The	ensemble,	which	numbered	
around	250	people,	regularly	moved	between	
the	main	stage	and	secondary	stage,	as	well	as	
all	the	way	up	the	sides	and	behind	the	audience	
at	the	back	of	the	cathedral.	
	 Beckley	explained:	“We	placed	even	more	

speakers	facing	back	towards	the	stage	and	
used	quite	a	complicated	matrix	system	
to	enable	me	to	position	the	audio	where	
the	ensemble	was	at	the	time.	It	ended	up	
becoming	something	of	a	‘surround	sound’	
experience.	Obviously	I	didn’t	use	any	reverbs	
as	there	is	not	a	reverb	made	that	can	compete	
with	the	one	that	was	already	there.	I	didn’t	
want	to	fight	with	the	space,	just	compliment	
what	was	already	provided	in	order	to	keep	
everything	intelligible.”	
	 Altogether	the	team	used	34	channels	of	
RF.	Beckley	used	DPA-4088	headsets	for	the	
12	principles	and	then	distributed	just	over	20	
Sennheiser	MKE	2s	amongst	the	ensemble.	The	
MKE	2	is	an	omni-directional	capsule	so,	rather	
than	with	the	principles	where	the	team	wanted	
to	focus	on	one	voice,	the	MKE	2s	were	used	
to	pick	up	as	much	of	the	surrounding	voices	
as	possible.	Beckley	added:	“We	divided	it	up	
chorally	-	bass,	baritone	all	the	way	up	to	alto	
and	soprano	to	balance	and	reinforce	the	sound.	
To	be	honest,	250	people	singing	at	the	top	of	
their	voices	in	a	cathedral	makes	a	pretty	good	
noise	as	it	is!”	
	 As	well	as	overcoming	the	obstacles	posed	
by	the	venue	and	production,	Beckley	also	opted	
to	trial	Cadac’s	new	CDC	eight	digital	live	sound	
console	at	the	event	-	despite	having	free	rein	in	
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Wigwam’s	stock	room.
	 He	commented:	“One	of	the	things	that	
struck	me	most	on	first	meeting	the	desk	was	
the	fact	that	the	surface	is	really	well	thought	
out.	I	didn’t	delve	too	far	into	how	it	sounded	
at	that	point	as	I	was	in	a	warehouse,	but	as	a	
piece	of	kit	it	ergonomically	looked	and	felt	like	
something	I	could	be	comfortable	on.	
	 “Some	other	people	whose	opinions	I	value	
had	already	said	some	really	good	things	about	
the	actual	fidelity	of	it.	If	nothing	else	it	was	
another	interesting	twist	to	the	experience-	as	if	
there	weren’t	enough	already!”	
	 With	two	stage	boxes	and	two	independent	
MADI	streams	going	to	and	from	the	console,	
Cadac	had	to	do	some	custom	engineering	for	
the	team.	As	well	as	these	logistical	reasons,	
there	was	also	a	soundscape	designed	to	
immerse	the	audience	in	the	feel	of	a	Middle	
Eastern	marketplace	of	the	time,	played	for	the	
45	minute	walk-in	before	the	show	stared.	This	
involved	a	number	of	channels,	and	Beckley	
confirmed	the	team	was	using	“well	north	of	
100”	by	the	time	it	was	ready.	
	 He	added	that	he	believes	the	CDC	eight	

could	even	play	a	part	in	moving	the	discussion	
on	from	the	“old	and	boring”	analogue	versus	
digital	debate.	
	 “With	a	good	analogue	console,	often	you	
can	just	set	your	pre	amp	gain,	lift	the	fader	and	
then	move	on,	rather	than	having	to	tweak	to	
compensate	for	what	the	audio	circuit	is	taking	
away	from	the	source.	The	CDC	eight	is	the	first	
digital	console	I’ve	used	that’s	behaved	in	the	
same	way,	allowing	you	to	start	from	scratch	
with	a	pure	signal.	The	debate	is	irrelevant,	it’s	
just	a	great	sounding	console,”	said	Beckley.
	 While	the	CDC	eight	is	still	in	the	early	
stages,	developmentally,	Beckley	confirmed	that	
he	would	be	pleased	to	arrive	on	another	job	
and	get	the	opportunity	to	take	the	console	for	
another	spin.
	 As	well	as	this	glowing	review,	it	seems	that	
the	audience	was	also	impressed	with	how	the	
team	dealt	with	the	challenges	posed	by	the	
cathedral’s	rare	acoustics.
	 Beckley	laughed:	“You	don’t	really	want	to	
judge	your	work	on	how	few	bad	comments	you	
get,	but	this	was	something	of	an	exception.	In	
short,	a	community	musical	theatre	production	

in	a	cathedral	is	obviously	going	to	draw	a	
certain	demographic,	and	that	demographic	
might	not	necessarily	be	predisposed	to	listening	
to	loud	rock	‘n’	roll	music.	
	 “I	was	very	conscious	of	that	fact	that	
feathers	could	be	ruffled	if	we	didn’t	get	this	
right	so,	from	that	perspective,	I	consider	not	
receiving	any	complaints	as	a	bit	of	a	success!	
Beyond	that,	any	feedback	that	I	did	receive	
was	almost	universally	positive.	Many	people	
couldn’t	believe	we	managed	to	do	it!”	
	 However	miraculous	Beckley’s	methods	
appeared	to	those	in	attendance,	it	is	clear	
from	one	conversation	that	attention	to	detail,	
experience	and	pride	in	his	work	goes	a	long	
way.	He	concluded:	“The	space	and	the	feel	of	
the	environment	was	very	much	a	part	of	what	
the	producers	wanted	the	show	to	be	about.	So	
we	weren’t	viewing	the	room	as	a	drawback,	
just	a	series	of	challenges	we	had	to	negotiate	
to	work	in	a	space	like	that.”
TPi
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EVENT FOCUS: Jesus Christ Superstar

JESUS CHRIST SUPERSTAR

Opposite: Everyone has used ‘cathedral reverb’, but Glen Beckley had to deal with the real thing. Below: The Cadac CDC eight more than lived up to the hype; The production had a cast of hundreds.
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